











# MECHANISMS FOR ADVANCING HEALTH EQUITY Policy Brief

# Six Policies that Advance Mental Health and Well-Being

#### Introduction

Mental Health Awareness Month aims to rid the stigma around mental health, allowing those who experience mental health conditions to feel secure and supported, while also encouraging those who may not share these experiences to understand the importance of prioritizing mental health and wellbeing. It is important to acknowledge that distinguishing mental health from other types of health conditions is culturally specific and not a universally shared distinction. Although individual needs and ways of understanding mental health may differ, creating the social conditions that support the mental health of all individuals is a necessary element of creating healthy communities. In recognition of Mental Health Awareness Month, Network attorneys and staff have identified six key policies with the potential to significantly improve mental health outcomes across the United States. This policy brief covers a wide range of areas focused on communities and those who work to support communities. It is designed as a practical resource for public health professionals, leaders, and partners, offering strategies to enhance mental health and well-being while reducing disparities in mental health care.

## **Overview of Policies**

#### **Chart Title**

POLICY	DESCRIPTION	EVIDENCE IN ACTION (EXAMPLE)
Promote minor consent to mental health treatment for youth covered by Medicaid	States can legislate to ensure that minors have the right to consent to mental health treatment and that youth covered by Medicaid have equal opportunity to consent to services as their peers who have private insurance coverage.	In 2023, California passed legislation to ensure that youth covered by Medicaid can consent to receive outpatient mental health treatment if they are 12 or older and considered mature enough to participate intelligently in their care. Before the passage of this legislation, the consent standard applicable to youth covered by Medicaid was more stringent than the standard applicable to youth covered by private insurance. This legislation eliminates barriers to mental health treatment for youth covered by Medicaid, promoting access to supportive care for all California youth and advancing health equity.
Create green schoolyards	Convert asphalt playgrounds to nature	Increasing access to green schoolyards has long been part of the City of Milwaukee's Green Infrastructure Plan. Access to nature and green space

playgrounds to benefit children's and youth's mental and physical health. reduces stress and supports children's learning and well-being. Milwaukee Public Schools have partnered with the Milwaukee Metropolitan Sewerage District, the National League of Cities, and the Children and Nature Network on a strategy for reduced stormwater runoff, enhanced social and emotional learning, and increased children's and youth's mental health. In particular, students tend to experience less anxiety and depression and greater ability to focus, regulate their emotions, and resolve conflicts with their peers when they spend time in more natural environments.

#### Administer perinatal and postpartum mental health screenings

Requiring early and routine screenings during the pregnancy and postpartum period can help prevent postpartum depression. In 2023, Arkansas passed two laws requiring providers to screen postpartum individuals for depression within six weeks of giving birth. This screening must be covered by all private insurers without a copay or deductible. Further, the state Medicaid plan is required to reimburse providers for depression screenings during pregnancy. Perinatal and Postpartum Mental health screenings help detect symptoms of depression, mood, and anxiety disorders.

Center culture in 988 call crisis response by providing access to culturally specific crisis counseling States can enact 988 legislation that supports culturally centered 988 services sought by individuals whose cultural practices are often excluded from crisis counseling and related services.

As part of legislation to support the implementation of the National Suicide & Crisis Lifeline 988, the state of Washington passed legislation containing the mechanisms to support the creation of the state's 988 Native and Strong Lifeline (NSLL). The NSLL centers Indigenous knowledge by staffing the NSLL with trained Indigenous counselors who provide culturally based crisis counseling to Indigenous persons with a Washington area code. NSLL is also the result of a community participatory process and was designed around needs identified by Indigenous people.<sup>1</sup>

#### Increase mental health support for frontline harm reduction workers

Using creative strategies to provide access to mental health support is critical to ensure frontline harm reduction workers can continue doing lifesaving work.

Frontline harm reduction workers are experiencing the direct and vicarious trauma of stigma, dehumanization, and loss. In light of common barriers to accessing mental health support, individual programs have devised creative ways to advocate for their frontline workers. Many insurance companies are required under federal law to provide parity for mental health services, but navigating the insurance processes and finding services that are understanding of harm reduction can be a barrier to seeking assistance. Offering a variety of services on-site or having a dedicated mental health professional for a harm reduction program can be a way of alleviating these barriers.

#### Provide widespread access to paid leave and a supportive workforce culture

Access to, and a workforce culture that supports use of, paid leave for all workers that is not limited to emergencies and illness or federal or state policymaking supports population health, advances health equity, and allows workers to maintain their health and well-being.

In 2021, the Maine Earned Paid Leave (MEPL) law went into effect, ensuring minimum paid leave for almost all workers in the state. Applying to all industries except for seasonal industries, employers with over 10 employees in Maine must allow employees up to 40 hours of earned paid leave per year. The law applies to all employees, including part-time and temporary workers, offering workers a chance to take time off without financial loss. Maine also guarantees 12 weeks of paid leave per year to nearly all Maine workers for medical, parental, caregiving, and deployment-related leave, as well as safe leave for workers experiencing sexual or domestic violence. Benefits will be available to Maine workers in 2026. Employers must also cultivate a workforce culture that supports employee use of their leave. One practical resource created for the governmental public health workforce, Putting Our People First: A Discussion Guide for Public Health Agencies to Advance Worker Well-Being, provides actionable planning steps and discussion points for agency leadership and staff to address and prioritize worker health.

## **Promoting Minor Consent to Mental Health Treatment for Youth Covered by Medicaid**

State laws that empower youth to independently consent to mental health care services remove barriers to care and protect the confidentiality of potentially sensitive health information.<sup>6</sup> Laws vary greatly with some states providing no minor consent to care policy while others set a minimum age requirement to consent to mental health care, typically ranging from 12 to 16.<sup>7</sup> For some, adolescents' right to consent to care raises ethical and legal questions and concerns about parental rights,<sup>8</sup> but the need for confidential mental health services among youth is evident. In 2021, over 29 percent of high schoolers reported that their mental health was "most of the time or always not good." The same year, 55 percent of high school students reported experiencing emotional abuse by a parent or other adult at home and 11 percent reported experiencing physical abuse. Children and adolescents cite perceived social stigma, concerns about provider confidentiality and trust, and structural barriers including financial costs among the reasons for not seeking mental health care.

Certain communities of youth disproportionately experience poor mental health symptoms. For example, among LGBTQ youth, 41 percent seriously considered attempting suicide in 2022 and 56 percent of those who wanted mental health care were not able to receive it. <sup>12</sup> Fewer than 40 percent of LGBTQ youth found their home to be LGBTQ-affirming. <sup>13</sup> Additionally, young people of color face greater risks of developing adverse mental health conditions, such as anxiety and depression, <sup>14</sup> and, in recent years, Black young people age 10-24 have experienced the greatest increase in suicide rates compared to young people in other racial and ethnic groups. <sup>15</sup> Living in a lower-income household is also associated with an increased prevalence of mental and behavioral health challenges among youth. <sup>16</sup>

Expanding the rights of youth to consent to confidential mental health care is an important step towards supporting youth mental health. But, to mitigate these inequities, state laws and policies governing minor consent to mental health treatment must ensure access for all minors, including those from households with lower incomes. In October 2023, California passed Assembly Bill No. 665 to further this end, expanding access to mental health treatment for California youth covered by Medicaid. AB 665 seeks to eliminate an inequitable discrepancy in California law, which establishes two distinct standards governing minor consent to mental health treatment. While a minor covered by private insurance can consent to outpatient mental health services if they are age 12 or older and considered mature enough to participate intelligently in the treatment, minors covered by Medicaid are subject to a more stringent standard. AB 665, which goes into effect in July 2024, harmonizes the two standards so that all California youth age 12 or older can access mental health treatment if they are considered mature enough to participate in the care.

AB 665 promotes health equity by supporting access to confidential mental health treatment for young people from lower income households, at least 70 percent of whom are youth of color.<sup>20</sup> These youth may be more likely to experience economic-related drivers of adverse mental health symptoms,<sup>21</sup> including lack of access to stable housing<sup>22</sup> and food insecurity.<sup>23</sup> Policies that promote access to mental health treatment for youth covered by Medicaid, as well as youth covered by private insurance, thus support wellbeing and avoid exacerbating inequities.

Written by Emma Kaeser, J.D., Staff Attorney, <u>ekaeser@networkforphl.org</u>, and Susan Fleurant, J.D., M.P.H., Staff Attorney, <u>sfleurant@networkforphl.org</u>, Network for Public Health Law – Mid-States Region.

# **Green Schoolyards and Access to Green Space**

School districts are often one of the largest governmental landowners in a community. Changing aspects of the built and natural environments of schools can affect the health of the wider community, particularly when

schools in neighborhoods historically impacted by racially restrictive housing covenants and loan-making criteria are prioritized. <sup>24</sup> Green schoolyards convert asphalt and grass playgrounds and school environments to include native plants, gardens, trees, rocks, and other natural features. Green schoolyards provide environmental health, physical health, and mental health benefits to children. <sup>25</sup> Environmental health benefits include increased capacity to absorb stormwater, increased shade, reduced contribution to extreme heat and the urban heat island effect, and improved air quality. <sup>26</sup> Physical health benefits may include increased physical activity and fewer injuries compared to asphalt playgrounds. <sup>27</sup> Mental health benefits include reduced stress, enhanced social and emotional learning, and beginning to reverse racial trauma associated with redlining, segregation, and inequitable access to green space. <sup>28</sup>

Along with cities like Chicago and Little Rock, Milwaukee has participated in a learning cohort aimed at supporting the transition to green schoolyards sponsored by the National League of Cities and the Children and Nature Network. <sup>29</sup> For at least five years, the city of Milwaukee has prioritized green schoolyards as a key component of its Green Infrastructure Plan. <sup>30</sup> Milwaukee Public Schools has partnered with the Milwaukee Metropolitan Sewerage District, the Milwaukee Public Schools Foundation, Reflo (a nonprofit organization) and others to open green schoolyards. <sup>31</sup> In October 2023, the Milwaukee Public Schools held a celebration of opening five more green schoolyards, bringing the total number of transformed green schoolyards to 26 since 2019. <sup>32</sup> Students and community members celebrated the enhanced opportunities to learn and have fun, while school officials cited evidence about increased creativity, alertness, and ability to focus.

Under the federal Inflation Reduction Act, the U.S. Forest Service has awarded Urban and Community Forestry Grants, including a \$12 million grant that Milwaukee received in 2023 for its Growing Milwaukee's Tree Canopy and Community Resilience initiative. Among other things, the city will use the grant funds to build upon its efforts to green city schoolyards, especially in neighborhoods which currently have less tree cover, through partnerships between Milwaukee Forestry Department, Milwaukee Public Schools, Milwaukee County Parks, and the Metropolitan Milwaukee Sewerage District. For states seeking to bring to scale efforts to expand the tree canopy in individual schools, school districts, and communities, recent guidelines published by the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection for the federal Urban Community and Forestry Grants it administers within the state may be of interest.

Written by Jill Krueger, J.D., Director, <u>krueger@networkforphl.org</u>, Network for Public Health Law – Climate and Health.

# Perinatal and Postpartum Mental Health Screenings

One bright spot in public health is that U.S. maternal mortality rates decreased in 2022. However, a new report released by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) found that rates are still higher than they were in 2018 and 2019. Further, racial disparities persist, with the maternal mortality rates for Black women at a staggering 49.6 deaths per 100,000 live births compared to 19.0 for White women, 16.9 for Hispanic women, and 13.2 for Asian women. A 2022 report from the CDC found that 84 percent of maternal mortality deaths were preventable. While cardiac and coronary conditions were a leading cause of death, the most frequent underlying health conditions causing pregnancy-related deaths were mental health conditions. The CDC report defines mental health conditions to "include deaths of suicide, overdose/poisoning related to substance use disorder, and other deaths determined by the [State Maternal Mortality Review Committee] to be related to a mental health condition, including substance use disorder. Mental health conditions were the leading cause of maternal mortality across all races, for Hispanic women, non-Hispanic White women, and American Indian and Alaskan Native women.

crisis which has been further exacerbated by the recent COVID-19 pandemic and its associated economic, social, and emotional impact.<sup>41</sup>

Mental health screening is an effective tool for detecting symptoms of mood and anxiety disorder among pregnant and postpartum people. The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force recommends that screenings for depression are provided to all pregnant persons in the U.S. and those with increased risk for perinatal depression are referred for counseling. In 2022, nearly all states covered postpartum depression screening and treatment however reimbursement varied (e.g. California reimburses for two screenings per year per pregnant/postpartum enrollee while Kansas reimburses for three prenatal screenings and five postpartum screenings).

In 2023, Arkansas passed two laws aimed at addressing the maternal mental health crisis that seek to increase health equity within the state. Arkansas has one of the worst maternal mortality rates in the country, with 43.5 deaths per 100,000 live births, which as discussed above is linked with mental health. 44 Evidence shows that Black maternal mortality in Arkansas doubled in 20 years and was 89 per 100,000 live births in 2019. 45 Moreover, in a recent study, 20 percent of participants interviewed reported experiencing postpartum depression within four months of giving birth. 46 Twenty-five percent reported depression during their pregnancies. 47 These high rates are unsurprising given that 26 percent of participants reported experiencing depression within the three months before becoming pregnant.<sup>48</sup> Lead sponsor of both bills, state Representative Aaron Pilkington, said, "[i]f we're able to catch this early on within the first six weeks, the hope is that we're able to get mom the care she needs so that she could have a healthy postpartum time." <sup>49</sup> The first bill requires a provider who is present at the birth of a child, or caring for a postpartum individual, to administer a depression screening within the first six weeks postpartum.<sup>50</sup> The bill further requires that private insurance reimburse the provider for this screening without charging the patient a copay or deductible. A companion act requires that the state Medicaid plan reimburse for depression screening during pregnancy.<sup>51</sup> Arkansas Medicaid covers 40 percent of births in the state. 52 Arkansas is taking action to require screenings postpartum, and coverage for them. Further action could include requiring multiple consistent screenings throughout pregnancy and the postpartum period, as well as ensuring a strong provider network for mental health referrals. Additionally, as Arkansas is the only state that has not proposed or implemented the Medicaid postpartum expansion, the state should consider expanding Medicaid to guarantee a strong continuum of care for those in need of ongoing support postpartum.<sup>53</sup>

Written by Joanna Suder, J.D., Senior Attorney, <u>isuder@networkforphl.org</u>, Network for Public Health Law – Reproductive Health, and Joyce Imafidon, M.P.H., M.A., CDC Public Health Law Fellow 2023 and current doctoral student in Maternal Child Health and Policy, <u>imafidon@uab.edu</u>, University of Alabama – Birmingham.

## Using A Community-Based Participatory Approach to Create an Indigenous 988 Lifeline

When it comes to mental health and crisis response what is often missing in the rollout of new laws and policies is an effort to build up these services in a way that adequately meets culturally diverse needs. The provision of culturally inclusive services is too often treated as an issue to be considered after a program has been implemented. Considering that American Indian and Alaska Native people have long experienced a disproportionately high risk of suicide and suicide deaths, it would be a mistake to assume that it is possible to promote mental health either using facially culturally neutral efforts (that reflect dominant cultural norms) or by relying on often intermittent cultural "competency" trainings of an overwhelmingly White workforce. Meeting the mental health needs of American Indian and Alaska Native people requires the ability to address the impacts of racism such as historical trauma, which requires true cultural inclusivity. For Indigenous people in the U.S., as

defined by a leading scholar, historical trauma refers to generational trauma that creates emotional and psychological harm, including unresolved grief from past massive traumas.<sup>54</sup> It is trauma that is produced by a history of genocide, forced relocation, and other racist practices justified through racist legal discourses portraying Tribes as not only culturally different (and therefore inferior) but incompatible with and unable to assimilate with "civilized" (defined as White) culture.<sup>55</sup> The multiple negative health impacts of historical trauma, which include survivors' guilt, depression, and suicide ideation continue to this day.<sup>56</sup> What such examples show is that mental health and crisis response must center culture to promote healing and to bring about a more just way of supporting mental health for everyone.

A state that has led the way in centering culture and community is Washington. As part of the federal government's efforts to strengthen access to mental health support, it required that the National Suicide & Crisis Lifeline be accessible in all states using the dialing code 988.<sup>57</sup> Washington responded by passing comprehensive 988 legislation, including legislation that contained mechanisms that led to the creation of the state's 988 Native and Strong Lifeline (NSLL).<sup>58</sup> The NSLL is staffed with trained Indigenous counselors who can provide crisis counseling to Indigenous persons who have a Washington area code.<sup>59</sup> Counselors answer each call with the affirming act of identifying their Tribal affiliation and are equipped with the knowledge and skills to draw on Indigenous practices in their provision of crisis counseling.<sup>60</sup> Although some states have enacted legislation in anticipation of an increase in the need for institutional support, given the expected rise in call rates, by providing funding and addressing other issues such as lifeline staffing, mobile crisis response, and coordination of services, state legislative response has widely varied.<sup>61</sup> Washington is the only state that has created a 988 lifeline that is staffed by and serves Indigenous people.<sup>62</sup> And in leading the way, it serves as an example of how states can provide institutional support for cultural healing.<sup>63</sup>

While Washington is the first state to successfully enact these policies, the foundational philosophy of this work is rooted in a community-based research approach. We have historically seen policies surrounding Indigenous groups authored by the same culturally dominant groups who formerly oppressed these communities. The result is policies that affect Indigenous experiences without acknowledging or recognizing Indigenous opinions on the issue. NSLL decided to subvert this standard practice and do something different: NSLL utilized aspects of an approach known as "Community Based Participatory Research" (CBPR) to better serve the population the bill intended to support. CBPR addresses the social, structural, and physical environmental inequities a community is facing through active involvement between the respective community members and researchers throughout the research process. When used in the public health sphere, CBPR is an effective tool to not only reduce health disparities within the relevant demographic, but an incredible way to bridge the gap between the academic nature of research/policy making and the communities policymakers aim to serve. In the case of the NSLL, this looked like their operating body, the Volunteers of America Western Washington (VOAWW), going door to door within Indigenous communities surveying the population on their needs, strengths, and challenges they face when they seek crisis care services. This feedback informed the design of NSLL and the curriculum that VOAWW developed to train counselors.

It is important to note that this approach was utilized to not only deliver effective crisis response in Washington, but this practice can serve as a model for other states that are working to expand these services. By replicating the methods used by VOAWW, culturally specific crisis response can become the standard practice for communities that need it, all while promoting community voices that have been long overlooked and underrepresented within the governmental system. CBPR is not limited to crisis-response programs such as the NSLL but can be used by any policy-making group to better embed equity in their work while empowering communities and others who will be affected by the policy.

Written by April Shaw, PhD, JD, Senior Staff Attorney – Health Equity, <u>ashaw@networkforphl.org</u>, and Daniel Wacker, Program Development Associate – National Office, <u>dwacker@networkforphl.org</u>, Network for Public Health Law.

#### Mental Health Supports for Frontline Harm Reduction Workers

Drug overdoses were responsible for the deaths of nearly 107,000 people in the United States in 2021.<sup>66</sup> Many of these deaths are due to the lack of a safe supply of illicit drugs, lack of access to healthcare for people who use drugs, and lack of access to harm reduction tools that can help reduce overdose and other drug-related harm. Dedicated, compassionate harm reduction staff, including those with lived and living experience using drugs, have given years of their lives to supporting individuals who are disproportionately affected by the criminalization of drugs and are at high risk of drug-related harm. In the process, these professionals experience the vicarious and direct trauma of stigma, dehumanization, and loss.<sup>67</sup> Additionally, they are often experiencing the moral injury of having to say "no" or "we can't help you" because of criminal restrictions, funding restrictions, or understaffing. There is often an inability to process the grief around them because they are too busy filling out paperwork for reporting or jumping through other hoops to keep the program afloat.

There is a lack of mental health treatment for harm reduction workers experiencing consistent loss, grief, and trauma. Often, harm reduction workers are part-time or volunteers who are not eligible for insurance benefits, but even full-time employees with benefits may have difficulty navigating those services and finding providers who understand harm reduction and the work they do, furthering the workers' experience of stigma. <sup>68</sup>

Harm reduction programs facing this lack of institutional support use creativity to support their staff. Some programs have created internal policies to provide self-care services such as yoga and acupuncture. Others provide workers with unlimited paid time off to let them deal with traumatic experiences in their own ways. Still, others may find money in their budgets to allow for on-site group counseling, as workers experiencing collective trauma often find individual therapy to be inadequate to address the nature of their grief. Many of these policies are supported by various research studies.<sup>69</sup>

In order to best support these workers and the people they serve, the broader drug policy regime needs to change. The criminalization of people who use drugs and the denial of access to a safe drug supply increases overdose and other drug-related harm. As we work to make these broader policy changes, providing support for the frontline staff who deal with the fallout of our policy failures daily is a necessary step to protecting workers' mental health.

Written by Amy Lieberman, J.D., Deputy Director, <u>alieberman@networkforphl.org</u>, and Ashleigh Dennis, J.D., Staff Attorney, <u>adennis@networkforphl.org</u>, Network for Public Health Law – Harm Reduction.

#### Widespread Access to Paid Leave and a Supportive Workforce Culture

The existence of paid leave for workers supports both population health and personal health and well-being, but the U.S. continues to fall behind peer nations when it comes to paid time off from work. Unlike other similarly situated countries, the U.S. does not require paid family and medical leave for private sector employees or guaranteed access to paid sick time and paid time off.<sup>70</sup> The Family and Medical Leave Act provides a federal guarantee of time off for eligible workers for certain medical and parental leave reasons, but it does not require employers to offer paid leave.<sup>71</sup>

Temporary federal measures during the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic showcased the health benefits of paid sick leave: the Families First Coronavirus Act mandated paid sick leave in certain circumstances, which helped to reduce disease transmission. To Other research has shown that access to paid family and medical leave is associated with decreased infant mortality, increased financial security for caregivers, and improved physical and mental health for new parents. However, access to paid leave is not equitable. Lower-wage and part-time workers are less likely to access paid sick leave compared to their higher-income counterparts, as is the case for Black and Hispanic workers. State preemption of workers' rights, including paid leave policies, may be one contributing factor.

As of March 15, 2024, at least 15 states and D.C. have statewide paid sick leave laws.<sup>76</sup> Another three states—Maine, Nevada, and Illinois—have statewide paid leave laws that allow time off for *any* reason.<sup>77</sup> Maine was the first state to adopt such a law, the Maine Earned Paid Leave (MEPL) law, with eligibility for employees in public, private, full-time, and part-time work. While the MEPL law preempts localities from enacting their own earned paid leave laws, the laws in Nevada and Illinois do not. Additionally, Maine's more recent law on comprehensive paid family and medical leave provides Maine workers the opportunity to take more time off without financial stress and was supported by the Maine Paid Leave Coalition, whose values and principles include no preemption.<sup>78</sup>

This legal landscape leaves workers across the country relying on their employers to both provide leave over legislative guarantees and cultivate a workforce culture that supports employee use of their leave. More universal access to paid leave and a supportive workforce culture is critical for public, physical, and mental health because people need to be able to elect to stay home while sick or experiencing burnout, high levels of stress, or mental health concerns. The flexibility to take leave without financial or workplace repercussions also allows working people and their families to engage in regular physical and mental health maintenance, including civic engagement activities such as voting or lobbying, which supports their well-being in the long term. Individuals should not be forced to choose between working while sick, caretaking, fulfilling their civic duties, or taking unpaid time off. To that end, workforce infrastructure must also support workers to feel secure enough to make use of their access to paid leave. More than 40 percent of U.S. workers who do receive any form of paid time off take less time than their employers give—and over half of government, public administration, or military workers reported taking less paid time off than they were given. <sup>79</sup> In a survey of workers reporting their reasoning for not taking time off, Black workers were more likely than White workers to report that they were concerned that if they used all their time off, they would risk losing their jobs. 80 Another survey of public health workers revealed rising stress and burnout from the COVID-19 pandemic, highlighting the need for a public health workforce paradigm shift to better support total worker health.<sup>81</sup> Measuring utilization of paid time off allows us to understand not only where individuals can take paid leave, but if workplace policy and culture supports them to do so. In other words, implementation matters to fully realize the benefits of paid leave policies.

Written by Arianna Murray, Law Clerk, <u>murray@networkforphl.org</u> and Darlene Huang Briggs, J.D., M.P.H., Deputy Director, <u>dhbriggs@networkforphl.org</u> Network for Public Health Law – Special Projects.

# Conclusion

This policy brief explored a selection of policies that can advance mental health and health equity. While not exhaustive, this list represents a starting point for recognizing the crucial role that law and policy play in shaping mental health outcomes as well as access to services. It helps highlight different frameworks for care, ensuring equitable distribution of resources, and protecting those who experience mental health conditions and

others who need better policies to promote their mental health and well-being. We invite you to reach out to the Network contributors with any questions, comments, or ideas to further support your efforts.

#### **SUPPORTERS**



Support for the Network is provided by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. The views expressed in this document do not necessarily reflect the views of the Foundation.

This document was developed by April Shaw, Ashleigh Dennis, Susan Fleurant, Darlene Huang, Joyce Imafidon, Emma Kaeser, Jill Krueger, Amy Lieberman, Arianna Murray, Joanna Suder, Kaylee Romilus, and Daniel Wacker for the Network for Public Health Law. The Network for Public Health Law provides information and technical assistance on issues related to public health. The legal information and assistance provided in this document does not constitute legal advice or legal representation. For legal advice, please consult specific legal counsel.

Date Published: May 2024

- SUICIDE PREVENTION RESOURCE CENTER, Native and Strong Lifeline: The Nation's First 988 Crisis Line for Indigenous People (Nov. 15, 2023) https://sprc.org/news/native-and-strong-lifeline/.
- <sup>2</sup> CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES, The Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act (MHPAEA) (Sept. 6, 2023), https://www.cms.gov/marketplace/private-health-insurance/mental-health-parity-addiction-equity - :~:text=Health Benefits".)-,Summary of MHPAEA Protections,imposed on medical%2Fsurgical benefits.
- <sup>3</sup> Me. Stat. Tit. 26, § 637. The MEPL also preempts localities from enacting their own earned paid leave laws. *Id.* at § 637(9).
- <sup>4</sup> Me. Stat. Tit. 26, §§ 850-A—850-B.
- <sup>5</sup> Ruth Maiorana, Paulani Mui, Beth Resnick, et al., *Putting Our People First: A Discussion Guide for Public Health Agencies to Advance Worker Well-Being* (2024), <a href="https://publichealth.jhu.edu/sites/default/files/2024-04/discussionguideputtingourpeoplefirst.pdf">https://publichealth.jhu.edu/sites/default/files/2024-04/discussionguideputtingourpeoplefirst.pdf</a>.
- <sup>6</sup> Joceyln A. Lehrer, Robert Pantell, Kathleen Tebb, et al., Forgone health care among U.S. adolescents: associations between risk characteristics and confidentiality concerns, JOURNAL OF ADOLESCENT HEALTH (2007), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17321421/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17321421/</a>.
- Marianna Sharko, Rachael Jameson, Jessica S. Ancker, et al., State-by-State Variability in Adolescent Privacy Laws, PEDIATRICS (2022), https://publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/149/6/e2021053458/187003/State-by-State-Variability-in-Adolescent-Privacy?autologincheck=redirected.
- Abigail English and Carol A. Ford, Adolescent Consent and Confidentiality: Complexities in Context of the 21st Century Cures Act, PEDIATRICS (2022), <a href="https://publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/149/6/e2022056414/187002/Adolescent-Consent-and-Confidentiality">https://publications.aap.org/pediatrics/article/149/6/e2022056414/187002/Adolescent-Consent-and-Confidentiality</a>; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office for Civil Rights, When Your Child, Teenager, or Adult Son or Daughter has a Mental Illness or Substance Use Disorder, including Opioid Addiction: What Parents Need to Know About HIPAA, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/when-your-child.pdf">https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/when-your-child.pdf</a>; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office for Civil Rights, When can parents access information about their minor child's mental health treatment?, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/minors-hipaa-decision-tool.pdf">https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/minors-hipaa-decision-tool.pdf</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, Youth Risk Behavior Survey Explorer (2021), <a href="https://yrbs-explorer.services.cdc.gov/#/graphs?questionCode=H85&topicCode=C08&location=XX&year=2021">https://yrbs-explorer.services.cdc.gov/#/graphs?questionCode=H85&topicCode=C08&location=XX&year=2021</a>.
- <sup>10</sup>CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, New CDC data illuminate youth mental health threats during the COVID-19 pandemic (2022), https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/p0331-youth-mental-health-covid-19.html.
- 11 Jerica Radez, Tessa Reardon, Cathy Creswell, et al., Why do children and adolescents (not) seek and access professional help for their mental health problems?, EUROPEAN CHILD & ADOLESCENT PSYCHIATRY (2021), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7932953/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7932953/</a>.
- <sup>12</sup>THE TREVOR PROJECT, 2023 U.S. National Survey on the Mental Health of LGBTQ Young People (2023), <a href="https://www.thetrevorproject.org/survey-2023/assets/static/05">https://www.thetrevorproject.org/survey-2023/assets/static/05</a> TREVOR05 2023survey.pdf.

13 Id.

- <sup>14</sup> V. Robin Weersing, Araceli Gonzalez, Bridget Hatch, et al., *Promoting Racial/Ethnic Equity in Psychosocial Treatment Outcomes for Child and Adolescent Anxiety and Depression*, 4 Psychiatric Research & Clinical Practice 80 (Sept. 9, 2022), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9477232/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9477232/</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> Deborah M. Stone, Karin A. Mack, Judith Qualters, *Notes from the Field: Recent Changes in Suicide Rates, by Race and Ethnicity and Age Group United States, 2021*, Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (Feb. 10, 2023), <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/72/wr/mm7206a4.htm">https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/72/wr/mm7206a4.htm</a>.
- <sup>16</sup> Robyn A. Cree, Rebecca H. Bitsko, Lara R. Robinson, et al., Health Care, Family, and Community Factors Associated with Mental, Behavioral, and Developmental Disorders and Poverty Among Children Aged 2-8 Years United States (2016), CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION MORBIDITY AND MORTALITY WEEKLY REPORT (Dec. 21, 2018), <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6750a1.htm">https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6750a1.htm</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> Assem. Bill 665, 2023-2024 Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2023).
- <sup>18</sup> NATIONAL CENTER FOR YOUTH LAW, *Minor Consent for Mental Health: A Side-by-Side Comparison of California's Two Laws* (2016), <a href="https://teenhealthlaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Minor-Consent-Mental-Health-Laws-Side-by-Side.pdf">https://teenhealthlaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/Minor-Consent-Mental-Health-Laws-Side-by-Side.pdf</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Assem. Bill 665, 2023-2024 Reg. Sess. (Cal. 2023).
- <sup>20</sup> CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH CARE SERVICES, *California Department of Health Care Services Medi-Cal Children's Health Dashboard* (March 2024), https://www.dhcs.ca.gov/services/Documents/Childrens-Health-Dashboard-March-2024.pdf.
- <sup>21</sup> Robyn Cree, Rebecca H. Bitsko, Lara R. Robinson, et al., *Health Care, Family, and Community Factors Associated with Mental, Behavioral, and Developmental Disorders and Poverty Among Children Aged 2-8 Years United States (2016)*, CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION MORBIDITY AND MORTALITY WEEKLY REPORT (Dec. 21, 2018), <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6750a1.htm">https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6750a1.htm</a>.
- <sup>22</sup> Ryan Keen, Jarvis T. Chen, Natalie Slopen, et al., *Prospective Associations of Childhood Housing Insecurity with Anxiety and Depression Symptoms During Childhood and Adulthood*, 177 JAMA PEDIATRICS 818 (2023), <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2806299">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2806299</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Michael P Burke, Lauren H Martini, Ebru Çayır et al., Severity of Household Food Insecurity is Positively Associated with Mental Disorders Among Children and Adolescents in the United States, 146 J. NUTRITION 2019 (2016), https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/27581581/.
- <sup>24</sup> Kathryn T. Stevenson, Robin Moore, Nilda Cosco, et al., *A national research agenda supporting green schoolyard development and equitable access to nature*, ELEMENTA (2020), <a href="https://online.ucpress.edu/elementa/article/8/1/406/115879/A-national-research-agenda-supporting-green">https://online.ucpress.edu/elementa/article/8/1/406/115879/A-national-research-agenda-supporting-green</a>.
- In fact, the Children and Nature Network has collected over one thousand articles and peer-reviewed studies demonstrating the benefits of ensuring that children have access to nature and has posted brief summaries and links to the articles in a research library on its website. CHILDREN AND NATURE NETWORK, Research Library, <a href="https://research.childrenandnature.org">https://research.childrenandnature.org</a>.
- <sup>26</sup> Laura Klivans, How Greening California Schoolyards Protects Kids and the Climate, KQED (Jun. 29, 2023), https://www.kqed.org/science/1983199/how-greening-california-schoolyards-protects-kids-and-the-climate
- <sup>27</sup> Jean C. Bikomeye, Joanna Balza, Kirsten M. Beyer, The Impact of Schoolyard Greening on Children's Physical Activity and Socioemotional Health: A Systematic Review of Experimental Studies, INT J ENVIRON RES PUBLIC HEALTH (2021), <a href="https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/18/2/535">https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/18/2/535</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> S Namin, W Xu, Y Zhou, et al., *The legacy of the Home Owners' Loan Corporation and the political ecology of urban trees and air pollution in the United States*, NCBI (Feb. 2020), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31884239/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31884239/</a>.
- <sup>29</sup> Matthew J. Barenie, Erin K. Howie, Kari A. Weber, et al., *Evaluation of the Little Rock Green Schoolyard initiative: a quasi-experimental study protocol*, BMC PUBLIC HEALTH (May 30, 2023), <a href="https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-023-15891-6">https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-023-15891-6</a>; SPACE TO GROW, *Space To Grow® Transforms Chicago Schoolyards Into Vibrant Spaces To Play, Learn And Be Outside* (2022), <a href="https://www.spacetogrowchicago.org/">https://www.spacetogrowchicago.org/</a>.
- 30 THE CITY OF MILWAUKEE ENVIRONMENTAL COLLABORATION OFFICE, City of Milwaukee Green Infrastructure Plan (June, 2019) https://city.milwaukee.gov/lmageLibrary/WCC/lmages/GreenLots/FINALGIPLAN--reduced 2.pdf.
- 31 MMSD, Why Does MMSD Invest in Green Schools? https://www.mmsd.com/what-we-do/green-infrastructure/green-schools.
- MILWAUKEE PUBLIC SCHOOLS, MPS marks 5 new green schoolyards in celebration at Riley School (Oct. 12, 2023). https://mps.milwaukee.k12.wi.us/News/MPS-marks-5-new-green-schoolyards-in-celebration-at-Riley-School.htm.
- 33 Evan Casey, Milwaukee to use \$12M federal grant to plant more trees throughout city, WISCONSIN PUBLIC RADIO (Oct. 9, 2023).
- 34 CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FORESTRY AND FIRE PROTECTION, California Urban and Community Forestry Inflation Reduction Act, 2024 Grant Guidelines (2024), https://www.fire.ca.gov/what-we-do/grants/urban-and-community-forestry-grants.
- <sup>35</sup> Donna L. Hoyert. Maternal mortality rates in the United States 2022, NCHS HEALTH E-STATS (May 2024), https://dx.doi.org/10.15620/cdc/152992.

36 Id.

- <sup>37</sup> Susanna Trost, Jennifer Beauregard, Fanny Njie, et al., Pregnancy-Related Deaths: Data from Maternal Mortality Review Committees in 36 US States, 2017-2019, CENTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND PREVENTION, US DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES (2022), https://www.cdc.gov/maternal-mortality/php/data-research/index.html.
- <sup>38</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>39</sup> Id.
- <sup>40</sup> Id.
- <sup>41</sup> Clayton Shuman, Alex F. Peahl, Neha Pareddy, et al., *Postpartum depression and associated risk factors during the COVID-19 pandemic*, BMC RES NOTES 15, 102 (2022), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-022-05991-8">https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-022-05991-8</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> U.S. PREVENTIVE SERVICES TASK FORCE, *Perinatal Depression: Preventive Interventions* (Feb. 12, 2019), https://www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce.org/uspstf/recommendation/perinatal-depression-preventive-interventions.
- <sup>43</sup> Usha Ranji, Ivette Gomez, Alina Salganicoff, et al., *Medicaid Coverage of Pregnancy-Related Services: Findings from a 2021 State Survey*, KFF (May 19, 2022), https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-coverage-of-pregnancy-related-services-findings-from-a-2021-state-survey-report/.
- 44 KFF, State Profiles for Women's Health: Arkansas Maternal and Infant Health Data, <a href="https://www.kff.org/interactive/womens-health-profiles/arkansas/maternal-infant-health/">https://www.kff.org/interactive/womens-health-profiles/arkansas/maternal-infant-health/</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> KFF, *Medicaid Postpartum Coverage Extension Tracker* (May 10, 20024) <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-postpartum-coverage-extension-tracker/">https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-postpartum-coverage-extension-tracker/</a>.
- 46 Elizabeth Montgomery, 100 Arkansas Moms: Postpartum Risk Factors, ARKANSAS CENTER FOR HEALTH IMPROVEMENT (April 18, 2024), https://achi.net/library/100-arkansas-moms-postpartum-risk-factors/.
- <sup>47</sup> Elizabeth Montgomery, 100 Arkansas Moms: Pregnancy Risk Factors, ARKANSAS CENTER FOR HEALTH IMPROVEMENT (April 4, 2024), https://achi.net/library/100-arkansas-moms-pregnancy-risk-factors/.
- 48 Elizabeth Montgomery, 100 Arkansas Moms: Pre-pregnancy Risk Factors, ARKANSAS CENTER FOR HEALTH IMPROVEMENT (March 7, 2024), https://achi.net/library/100-arkansas-moms-pre-pregnancy-risk-factors/.
- <sup>49</sup> Davi Merchan, *As more states pass laws addressing maternal mental health, barriers to access continue*, ABCNEWS (Jan 5, 2024), https://abcnews.go.com/GMA/Wellness/states-pass-laws-addressing-maternal-mental-health-barriers/story?id=106056073.
- <sup>50</sup> Ark. Code Ann. §§ 20-15-102, 23-79-2402, https://www.arkleg.state.ar.us/Home/FTPDocument?path=%2FACTS%2F2023R%2FPublic%2FACT316.pdf.
- <sup>51</sup> Ark. Code Ann. § 20-77-151, https://www.arkleg.state.ar.us/Home/FTPDocument?path=%2FACTS%2F2023R%2FPublic%2FACT562.pdf.
- 52 KFF, State Profiles for Women's Health: Arkansas Maternal and Infant Health Data, <a href="https://www.kff.org/interactive/womens-health-profiles/arkansas/maternal-infant-health/">https://www.kff.org/interactive/womens-health-profiles/arkansas/maternal-infant-health/</a>.
- <sup>53</sup> Tess Virbin, *Arkansas governor authorizes committee, strategic plan aimed at bolstering maternal health*, ARKANSAS ADVOCATE (March 6, 2024), https://arkansasadvocate.com/2024/03/06/arkansas-governor-authorizes-committee-strategic-plan-aimed-at-bolstering-maternal-health/.
- <sup>54</sup> Maria Yellow Horse Brave Heart, *Integrating Trauma Informed and Historical Trauma Informed Care in Behavioral Health Interventions with American Indians and Alaska Natives: Part 1*, IHS.GOV (May 31, 2017), https://www.ihs.gov/sites/telebehavioral/themes/responsive2017/display\_objects/documents/slides/traumainformedcare/historicaltrauma0617.pdf.
- <sup>55</sup> Rob A. Williams, Jr., *Documents of Barbarism: The Contemporary Legacy of European Racism and Colonialism in the Narrative Traditions of Federal Indian Law*, 31 ARIZ. L. REV. 237 (1989). Williams further explains that this logic provided the justification for removal and dispossession of land of Indigenous people.
- Maria Yellow Horse Brave Heart, Integrating Trauma Informed and Historical Trauma Informed Care in Behavioral Health Interventions with American Indians and Alaska Natives: Part 1, IHS.GOV (May 31, 2017), <a href="https://www.ihs.gov/sites/telebehavioral/themes/responsive2017/display\_objects/documents/slides/traumainformedcare/historicaltrauma0617.pdf">https://www.ihs.gov/sites/telebehavioral/themes/responsive2017/display\_objects/documents/slides/traumainformedcare/historicaltrauma0617.pdf</a>.
- <sup>57</sup> The Federal Communications Commission (FCC) first required 988 by rule. FCC, *Implementation of the National Suicide Hotline Improvement Act of 2018* (Jul. 2020). Shortly after, Congress passed the National Suicide Hotline Designation Act of 2020 codifying 988 as the national dialing code for what was then called the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline (now the National Suicide and Crisis Lifeline). *National Suicide Hotline Designation Act of 2020*, <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/2661">https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/2661</a>.
- <sup>58</sup> Washington H.B. 1477, Ch. 302, 67<sup>th</sup> Legislature (2021).
- <sup>59</sup> SUICIDE PREVENTION RESOURCE CENTER, *Native and Strong Lifeline: The Nation's First 988 Crisis Line for Indigenous People* (Nov. 15, 2023), https://sprc.org/news/native-and-strong-lifeline/.

60 Id.

- 61 NATIONAL ALLIANCE ON MENTAL ILLNESS, 988 Crisis Response State Legislation Map, https://reimaginecrisis.org/map/.
- 62 WASHINGTON STATE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, *The 988 Suicide & Crisis Lifeline* (Jan. 2024) https://doh.wa.gov/sites/default/files/2023-10/82-0458-988NativeAndStrongLifeline.pdf?uid=651dfc35b7975#:~:text=HCA%2082%2D0458%20(01%2F,reach%20a%20Native%20crisis%20counselor.&text=To%20request%20this%20document%20in,%2D800%2D525%2D%200127.
- <sup>63</sup> April Shaw, Community Voices Health Brain Blog Embrace Cultural Healing to Create Health Communities, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR INDIGENOUS AGING (2022), https://iasquared.org/community-voices-blog-embrace-cultural-healing-to-create-healthy-communities/.
- <sup>64</sup> BA Isreal, AJ Schulz, EA Parker, et al., *Community-based participatory research: policy recommendations for promoting partnerships approach in health research*, EDUC HEALTH (ABINGDON) (2001), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/14742017/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/14742017/</a>.
- <sup>65</sup> SUICIDE PREVENTION RESOURCE CENTER, *Native and Strong Lifeline: The Nation's First 988 Crisis Line for Indigenous People* (Nov. 15, 2023), <a href="https://sprc.org/news/native-and-strong-lifeline/">https://sprc.org/news/native-and-strong-lifeline/</a>.
- 66 Merianne R. Spencer, Matthew F. Garnett, and Arialdi M. Miniño, *Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 2002-2022*, NCHS DATA BRIEF No. 491 (March 2024), <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db491.htm#:~:text=Statistics%20System%2C%20Mortality-">https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db491.htm#:~:text=Statistics%20System%2C%20Mortality-</a>, The%20overall%20rate%20of%20drug%20overdose%20deaths%20remained%20stable%20between.standard%20population%20(Figure%201).
- <sup>67</sup>Charles Marks and Karla D Wagner, Supporting people responding to overdoses, THE LANCET: PUBLIC HEALTH (Feb. 10, 2022), https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanpub/article/PIIS2468-2667(22)00011-1/fulltext.
- <sup>68</sup> Gillian Kolla, Triti Khorasheh, Zoe Dodd, et al., "Everybody is impacted. Everybody's hurting": Grief, loss and the emotional impacts of overdose on harm reduction worker, INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF DRUG POLICY (Apr. 9, 2024), https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S095539592400104X.
- <sup>69</sup> See for example: Katherine Hill, Katherine Dunham, Lauretta E. Grau, and Robert Heimer, "It's starting to weigh on me": Exploring the Experiences and Support Needs of Harm Reduction Staff in Connecticut using the Social-Ecological Model, HARM REDUCTION JOURNAL (Nov. 14, 2023), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10644636/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10644636/</a>; Gillian Kolla, Triti Khorasheh, Kathleen Kenny, et al., IMPACTS OF OVERDOSE ON FRONT-LINE HARM REDUCTION WORKERS IN THE CITY OF TORONTO, CENTRE FOR URBAN HEALTH SOLUTIONS, <a href="https://maphealth.ca/wpcontent/uploads/Bayoumi HRW BriefReport.pdf">https://maphealth.ca/wpcontent/uploads/Bayoumi HRW BriefReport.pdf</a>; Gillian Kolla, Triti Khorasheh, Zoe Dodd, et al., "Everybody is impacted. Everybody's hurting": Grief, loss and the emotional impacts of overdose on harm reduction worker, INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF DRUG POLICY (Apr. 9, 2024), <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S095539592400104X">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S095539592400104X</a>.
- <sup>70</sup> UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF LABOR, *Paid Leave* (2023), https://www.dol.gov/agencies/wb/featured-paid-leave.
- <sup>71</sup> ld
- <sup>72</sup> Matt McKillop, Rhea K. Farberman, & Dara Alpert Lieberman, *Ready or Not: Protecting the Public's Health from Diseases, Disasters, and Bioterrorism*, TRUST FOR AMERICA'S HEALTH 33 (2024), <a href="https://www.tfah.org/report-details/ready-or-not-2024/">https://www.tfah.org/report-details/ready-or-not-2024/</a>.
- 73 KFF, Paid Leave in the U.S. (Dec. 17, 2021), https://www.kff.org/womens-health-policy/fact-sheet/paid-leave-in-u-s/.
- Matt McKillop, Rhea K. Farberman, & Dara Alpert Lieberman, Ready or Not: Protecting the Public's Health from Diseases, Disasters, and Bioterrorism, TRUST FOR AMERICA'S HEALTH 32 (2024), <a href="https://www.tfah.org/report-details/ready-or-not-2024/">https://www.tfah.org/report-details/ready-or-not-2024/</a>.
- <sup>75</sup> NATIONAL EMPLOYMENT LAW PROJECT, *Fighting Preemption of Local Workplace Laws*, <a href="https://www.nelp.org/explore-the-issues/minimum-living-wage/preemption/#:~:text=Preemption%27s%20lmpact%20on%20Communities%20of,disproportionately%20impacts%20communities%20of%20color; ECONOMIC POLICY INSTITUTE, *Workers' rights preemption in the U.S.: A map of the campaign to suppress workers' rights in the states* (Feb. 2024), <a href="https://www.epi.org/preemption-map/">https://www.epi.org/preemption-map/</a>.
- <sup>76</sup> A BETTER BALANCE, Map of Paid Sick Time Laws (Mar. 15, 2024), https://www.abetterbalance.org/resources/map-of-paid-sick-time-laws/.
- <sup>77</sup> Id.; A BETTER BALANCE, Overview of Paid Time Off Laws in the United States (Jan. 8, 2024), <a href="https://www.abetterbalance.org/resources/overview-of-paid-time-off-laws-in-the-united-states/">https://www.abetterbalance.org/resources/overview-of-paid-time-off-laws-in-the-united-states/</a>.
- <sup>78</sup> MAINE PAID FAMILY LEAVE COALITION, *PFML Policy Proposals*, <a href="https://mainelegislature.org/doc/7632">https://mainelegislature.org/doc/7632</a>.
- <sup>79</sup> Shradha Dinesh and Kim Parker, More than 4 in 10 U.S. workers don't take all their paid time off, KFF (Aug. 10, 2023), https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/08/10/more-than-4-in-10-u-s-workers-dont-take-all-their-paid-time-off/.
- <sup>80</sup> Id.
- 81 Beth Resnick, Paulani Mui, Ruth Maiorana, Prioritizing Public Health Worker Safety, Mental Health, and Well-Being (July 24, 2023), https://debeaumont.org/news/2023/prioritizing-public-health-worker-safety-mental-health-and-well-being/.